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Be In Christ Church of Canada 

Board of Directors Report 

Greetings, Be in Christ Church of Canada Family! 

We come together at our Annual General Meeting to celebrate all God is doing in and through 
our diverse expressions and complete the official business that is required based on our 
charitable status in Canada. As we do so, we are reminded of the privilege and responsibility 
we have to serve God and each of our community members faithfully and diligently. The Board 
of Directors exists to serve the church in Canada through governing and overseeing its 
operations between the meetings of the members of Be In Christ Church of Canada. We work 
within the parameters of the General Operating Bylaw One and any motions passed by the 
meeting of the members (AGM). We carry the responsibility for oversight and succession 
planning of the Executive Director and to ensure that fiduciary and regulatory obligations are 
met by board committee or staff.  

The current Board of Directors includes ten men and women from across our denomination. 
We thank them for their ongoing commitment to the work of our denomination and for the 
dedication to the work of the Board. They are as follows: 

• Stephen Roy (Chair), Pathway Community Church 

• Heather Fretz (Vice-Chair), Trinitylife Church 

• Judy Maranta (Treasurer), The Meeting House 

• Keely Powley (Secretary), Reunion Oakville 

• John Gilmore, Wainfleet BIC Church 

• Fiona Miles, The Meeting House 

• Ron Shirton, Wainfleet BIC Church 

• David Lees, The Meeting House 

• Paul Kiss, New Life Collingwood 

• Heather Field, The Meeting House 

Since our last AGM in April 2021, the Board of Directors have continued to provide governance 
oversight to the work of BIC Canada. This involves receiving regular reports from staff, 
reviewing financial statements and ensuring the board continues to function properly. The 
board has made decisions around recognizing some congregations as being “in distress” and 
have dealt with a number of property sales through the year. 

We were glad to have Keely Powley and Heather Field join the board following last year’s AGM. 
They have both made an immediate impact and are contributing well to the work of the 
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board. This year two members conclude their second term of board membership and have 
agreed to let their names come before the AGM for election to a third and final term. Those 
individuals are Stephen Roy and John Gilmore. 

The board was able to meet in-person in November 2021 and then again in March 2022. It was 
wonderful to be together and interact while being in the same room. We look forward to a 
reduction in restriction that will allow us to continue enjoying more in-person activities. 

We reported to you last year that the board was working on a number of issues including the 
development and implementation of strategic initiatives. Part of our work in the past year has 
been to reformulate our strategic initiatives as well as review our core values. That work stalled 
during the year due to the demands of the pandemic and we look to pick this up again as we 
move forward through 2022. A draft set of core values has been developed and will be shared 
with pastors in their regional groups. 

The board are incredibly grateful to Charlie as he leads the staff team in responding to the 
continuing challenges brought about by the pandemic. We also need to express our deepest 
thanks and appreciation to the Leadership Team and the staff for their dedication and 
commitment in the past year and for their flexibility in adapting to the ongoing pandemic 
situation. 

Thank you for your continued commitment and generous support of Be In Christ Church of 
Canada and our growing faith communities as we partner together – following Jesus, sharing 
His message, and extending His peace around the world. It has been a pleasure and privilege 
to serve as BIC Board Chair and Vice-Chair for the past year. 

Blessings on behalf of the entire BIC Board, 

Stephen Roy | Chair Heather Fretz | Vice-Chair
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A warm hello to all of you across our BIC Church of Canada family! Together we exist as 3 
expressions with 1 purpose: 

“To be a growing faith community -  
following Jesus, sharing His message  

and extending His peace around the world.” 

Whether you are part of a Community Church, a Network Church planting or The Meeting House, 
we are all united by a grace-filled Anabaptist vision of a Jesus centered life. We believe we have a 
unique perspective on what it means to be a follower of Jesus. As we move into the future, we 
continue to be people of “good news”.  

With the deployment of vaccines in 2021 there came the prospect of an end to the pandemic. 
Late in the year the effects of a new COVID variant brought more complications. As church 
communities we experienced a year of stop and start gatherings making it difficult to build much 
momentum. Discord around vaccinations, masking and social restrictions as well as the sheer 
length of the pandemic revealed the stress that has taken its toll on many. We were “done” with 
COVID but it was not done with us.  

In spite of these “complications” we cling to the sure and certain hope that Jesus is building His 
church. These days I draw encouragement from Isaiah 40:31 - “but those who hope in the Lord 
will renew their strength.” I am so proud of how our Pastors have led through what has been the 
greatest leadership challenge they have ever faced. When people ask me how the church is 
doing, my answer is simply: “We have been resilient and adaptable. We’re a bit beaten up – some 
worse than others – and we are in recovery. We’ve learned we can do hard things. We’ve observed 
that in some areas we were not doing as well as we believed. We know God is with us. We look 
forward to the new normal that will emerge.” 

Here are a few of the good things that happened through the BIC Church in 2021: 

• Churches found creative ways to reach out in compassion to their surrounding communities. 
Strange as it may seem – new people were checking us out online or in person. 

• We continued to raise up new leaders for ministry through our Pastoral Residency and Flow 
programs. We launched our new Elevate Development Collective training program and 
formed our Emerging Pastors Cohort to help develop new leaders. 

• Though not able to run kids summer camps, Camp Kahquah pivoted to offer expanded 
ministry to families. Facilities at camp continued to be improved and finances were positive. 

Be In Christ Church of Canada 

Executive Director Report
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• In our office we made a major shift in our accounting and payroll services. Over the fall this 
was a very intensive time of adjustments for our staff. Going into 2022 we feel we are in a 
much better place to serve our Pastors and churches. We worked diligently with our 
auditors and we able to address key identified areas of risk management and good 
governance. 

• We onboarded 2 new members for our Board of Directors team. 

• We offered ongoing direction and resourcing to our Pastors regarding COVID guidelines. 

• We came alongside a number of our smaller churches adversely affected by the pandemic 
to offer direction and support for recovery. In 2022 we will continue to explore new and more 
workable models of governance for some of these smaller congregations. 

• We worked to support our team of church planters and explore new ways of church 
planting such as the Dinner Church model (one of our LEAD Days focused on this model). 

• We entered into the grief of our indigenous neighbors about the tragedy of residential 
schools. Our churches worked to build bridges in this area, craft land acknowledgements, 
and explore ways to learn more. Our Holy Week guide this year had this particular focus. 

• We produced Holy Week and Advent devotional guides to help us enter more meaningfully 
to these important celebrations in the Christian calendar. 

• While giving to our shared general fund was down due to the pandemic, we also had fewer 
expenses. As a community we were able to support staff, provide support ministries for 
Pastors and congregations, and share in ministry partnerships financially. 

This is just a small sample in addition to what local churches accomplished.  

As we come out of the pandemic, I believe our key focus will be on 3 things: 

1. Re-building our congregations. Deciding who is with us, who has joined us, and how we 
might reach out to those who have drifted away from their faith during this season; 

2. Re-establishing healthy giving patterns for our congregations to carry forward the work of 
ministry; 

3. Embracing new ways of connecting with people that include those who attend a Sunday 
gathering as well as those who participate in other settings. To use Lego terms – the 
pandemic has allowed us to increase our “snap-on” points. How will we build on what that 
might look like in the future. 

At year-end a story came my way that reminded me of what it means to be BIC. One of our 
chaplains conducted a funeral for a family where the mother had lost her life in tragic 
circumstances leaving behind small children. The funeral was a time of deep grief. At the 
graveside that Chaplain whispered a prayer asking simply “Lord is there more you want me to 
do?” God’s still small voice replied “yes”. Consequently, he shared the burden the Lord had 
given him with his home church. In a really amazing way the idea “caught” and the group 
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rallied around to help the family. He sent me pictures of the group delivering gifts to overjoyed 
people, quite taken back at this unexpected kindness by people previously unknown to them. 

And so may we, as God’s people, keep listening to God’s voice. May our churches be outposts of 
hope and joy. And may we all take hold of the opportunities God gives us. 

God’s richest blessing in 2022! 

Charles E. Mashinter 
Executive Director 
Be In Christ Church of Canada
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Be In Christ Church of Canada 

Staff Team Reports 
COMMUNITY CHURCHES 

The story for 2021 was the ongoing adaptations on the part of 
local churches arising from the pandemic. With the cycles of 
opening and closing along with ever changing restrictions, 
building momentum has been difficult. Our Pastors have 
done a fabulous job ministering through these very 
challenging circumstances. Giving has remained consistent 
for the most part and we are grateful for government wage 
subsidies that helped. Trying to find volunteers to operate 
ministry is one of the key issues being faced. Going forward 
these two areas of giving and volunteerism will be major 
areas of focus. Most of our churches have done very well 
embracing an online presence which will serve us well in the 
future. We have also worked hard at Pastoral care, trying to 
keep people “together” even though we were often apart. The 
discord caused by the issues of vaccinations and pandemic 
restrictions have been a rather unexpected source of 
heartache affecting many of our churches and families. It will 
take some time to heal these relationships. In all these things 
we need God’s help for the task of rebuilding after this storm.  

Here are just a few of the significant developments that 
happened over 2021: 

• We welcomed a new congregation – Brooklin Village Church – as an 
affiliate congregation. BVC has a wonderful ministry in the village of 
Brooklin (just north of Whitby ON) and meets in rented spaces. Their new 
Pastor is Steve Jensen.  They are a vibrant congregation and we are so glad 
they have chosen the BIC as their denominational home. Welcome, BVC! 

• Westside Church (Hamilton ON) has voted to become a full member congregation of 
the BIC effective January 1, 2022 and to be ratified at AGM. Pastor Dave Stimers is doing 
a great job leading this church which is located close to McMaster University. 

• We grieved with our indigenous brothers and sisters as the reality of the tragedy of 
residential schools was brought home to us in fresh ways at the discovery of the mass 
graves in Kamloops and other places across our land. 

• Our Pastoral Residency program continued. Participants were Grant Cotton (Sixth 
Line) and Brandon Claveau (Trinitylife). Corinne Jones Chua (Bluewater) and Dan 
Middlemiss (Orchard Creek) graduated f rom the program to enter ministry 
assignments. 

• Pastoral Cluster gatherings continue to meet 4 times a year. This year we got back to 
some in-person meetings as well as ZOOM gatherings during lockdowns. 
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• In September we held our Pastors Staff Meeting with 
guest Dr. Stephen Andrews f rom Wycliffe College 
speaking on the value of liturgy for people from a non-
liturgical tradition. In November we hosted our LEAD Day 
with Verlon Fosner from Fresh Expressions talking about 
the concept of Dinner Churches. 

• As of January 1, 2021 Bluewater Church (Kincardine ON) 
became a self-sustaining congregation with their own 
charitable status. Corinne Jones Chua transitioned to the role of Lead 
Pastor in April 2021. Corinne continues her seminary studies as well to 
further her ministry training. Marilyn Wadge-Bannerman also serves 
on staff in Pastoral ministry. Chris Higginson transitioned out of the 
Lead Pastor role in April to begin ministry at Sauble Church. 

• Pastor Matt Laker concluded ministry at Sixth Line Church (Stayner 
ON) at the end of the year. Bill Johnston is serving as interim pastor 
while the search for a new Pastor moves forward. 

• We were blessed by our Holy Week and Advent guides that helped us focus our 
observations of these important seasons in the life of the church. 

• In the fall the Welland BIC Church was able to purchase a property / facility on the 
outskirts of the city that will be a great new home for the church. The congregation is in 
the process of getting permits to make some alterations to better house church ministry 
on the new site. 

• Pastor Lloyd Griffith (Clearview Church, Kindersley SK) retired in April 2021. Rev. Ron 
Baker took up service as Interim Pastor in May. The church has called Grant Cotton to be 
their next Pastor. Grant will be moving to Kindersley and commencing ministry in May 
2022. Grant has been part of our Pastoral Residency program. 

• Chris Higginson began service as the Acting Lead Pastor at Sauble Christian Fellowship 
(Sauble Beach ON) in June. Pastor Dave Brotherton remains on long-term disability, 
dealing with pancreatic cancer. Andy Disher resigned in August and accepted a 
position on staff at a church in Orangeville. Dave Hamill returned to ministry on staff at 
Sauble in the fall. 

• Riverside Church (Fort Erie ON) found a new home to meet for Sunday services at the 
Lions Hall in Ridgeway. Towards the end of the year there were a number of staff 
transitions in the church. We have applied our “congregation in distress designation” 
and are working to come alongside this congregation and restore health. Cindy Atkins 
(children and seniors ministry)  and Heather Kucman (youth ministry) resigned to seek 
other opportunities for ministry. 

• Throughout 2021 the Heise Hill congregation 
(Stouffville ON) has been going through a time of 
discernment to sort out future ministry focus. In the 
summer the congregation began meeting outside 
their building in the town of Stouffville and began 
shifting their ministry there. In 2022 the congregation 
will be voting to sell their building on Woodbine 
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Avenue and hopefully acquire a new ministry centre in town as they shift ministry to 
gathering around a meal and having more of a community hub focus. 

• New Hope Christian Church (Belleville ON) changed its name to Grafted Church in the 
fall. The pandemic has been particularly challenging for this congregation and giving 
has been impacted. After consultation with denominational leaders it was decided to 
sell the church building and move to meeting in rented facilities. Hopefully 
this will provide a more sustainable model for ministry. Pastor Steve 
Paterson has transitioned to being co-vocational.  

• Delisle Community Chapel (Delisle SK) did some major upgrades to 
their facility this past year which will better enable them to minister to 
their community. 

• Finally – we lost some beloved retired Pastors this past year – John Sider, 
Harvey Sider, Charlie Byers. We thank the Lord for the legacy of love and 
leadership they have left us. 

In May of 2022 we are planning for to hold our Pastors & Spouses Retreat at the Nottawasaga 
Inn (Alliston ON) with special guest Phil Callaway speaking. We have not had one of these 
retreats in recent years and coming out of COVID we are praying this will be a great time of 
refreshment for our Pastors, chaplains, and other ministry leaders. 

We thank the Lord for His faithfulness across all our churches even as we count on His help to 
be the churches He wants us to be. 

Charlie Mashinter 
Team Leader, Community Churches
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THE REUNION NETWORK 

Jesus said,  “How can I describe the Kingdom of God? What story should I use to 
illustrate it? 31  It is like a mustard seed planted in the ground. It is the smallest of all 
seeds, 32 but it becomes the largest of all garden plants; it grows long branches, and 
birds can make nests in its shade.”  (Mark 4:30-32) 

Serving as pastors in the local church is never a simple or easy task. It’s a daily choice to follow 
Jesus, stepping forward at his invitation to love and shepherd those entrusted to us. There are 
moments of joy and celebration, where everything seems to fall into place and come easily. We 
also know there are times where it feels more like a never-ending struggle, when there are far 
more valley experiences than mountain top moments. In all these times, we remind ourselves 
that Jesus is the head of the Church and his love for us and those in community is full and 
complete. We submit ourselves to his leadership, and work to faithfully do our part.   

This past year has been a difficult one in our church planting efforts. There are certainly many 
things to celebrate and give thanks for, but if we’re able to be completely honest – it’s been 
tough. Trying to navigate the challenges of this ongoing Covid pandemic with only months or 
a few short years of history together, makes the task even more difficult.   

And yet – God has been present and faithful. We have witnessed the small seeds of the 
Kingdom, knowing that it is an honour to serve the local church.  Below is a short list of the ups 
and downs we’ve experienced across the REUNION Network. I am so incredibly proud of the 
women and men who have given all of themselves as they welcome apprentices of Jesus to 
join in the mission of the church, while also creating safe space for curious seekers to 
encounter the beauty of the Gospel.  In many regards these are small seeds, but our hope and 
prayer remain that God would work to bring new life, growth and blessing to those around us- 
for His glory. 

I continue to be humbled to serve with this team. 

Seeds of The Kingdom – Together We Give Thanks 

• For the ways we’ve experienced growth, not just about numbers but in seeing people 
discover their gifts and serving in ways that are new to them. 

• Witnessing grace and reconciliation in community where there was once division and 
pain (people asking forgiveness, relationships restored). 

• Though not what it once was, we are thankful for consistent attendance across the 
zoom platform, even providing opportunities for friends outside of the country to 
connect and track along. 

• Increased sense of engagement and ownership of the church – people being willing to 
step up and serve together as a team. 
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• New people finding our churches and engaging – sharing how meaningful our 
gatherings and discussions have been. 

• Small but steady growth of people listening and sharing on a weekly basis, trying to live 
out the teachings of Jesus together. 

• We celebrate new people coming to check out the church and adding 50 members in 
the last 6 months. 

• Growing engagement with homeless population – people stepping up to love, serve and 
connect. 

• Reimagining a discipleship pathway – spiritually and emotionally healthy apprentices 
of Jesus. 

• The growing engagement of young families, now having over 50 kids at our weekly 
gathering. 

• Despite the challenges of the pandemic, we give thanks for those who have partnered 
financially allowing to end the year ahead of budget (not an easy thing for a new 
church). 

• Making the most of online connections – helping and supporting people even when 
physically distant. 

Praying Together 

• That we discover together what “being the church” looks like in the season ahead, as 
many new patterns and rhythms have been established where some no longer are 
looking to re-engage. 

• That people are once again captivated by beauty and invitation to participate in the 
unfolding Kingdom of Jesus, and new people discover this for the first time. That the 
seeds of curiosity and hope take root and grow, leaving behind disillusionment and 
fatigue. 

• That Jesus would provide new leaders to help us navigate growth and future 
opportunities to plant new churches in our city. 

• New leadership in places where transition is on the horizon. 

• For direction in establishing a church planting network in Latin America – Sensing that 
this is the invitation of Jesus for us on the local level. 

• Navigating the complexity of co-vocational ministry, believing this is both an 
opportunity and challenge, but a necessary way forward for sustainable church 
planting.  
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Beyond the REUNION 

We often have the privilege of connecting and journeying with pastoral leaders who are not 
formally part of BIC Canada or the REUNION Network. We love these opportunities regardless 
of whether they should join our team or move out into new things beyond our family. We 
believe we have something meaningful to welcome them into, and bless them as they explore 
where Jesus is leading.  Here is some feedback from leaders like these: 

• The REUNION Network has provided the kind of much needed support and 
encouragement that can unfortunately be difficult for pastors to come by.  

• It has encouraged me by opening my eyes to how God is moving and working in other 
parts of the world.  

• It creates opportunities for the wounds acquired from the trenches of ministry to be 
discussed and begin to heal.  

• It creates space for those stepping into and out of formal leadership roles to belong and 
find rest in the present, while dreaming about what God may be calling them into in 
the future 

Thanks so much for all your support and encouragement. It is a privilege to serve within this 
amazing denominational church family! 

Peace, 

Matt Vincent 
Team Leader, Network Churches 

REUNION Oakville | REUNION Richmond | REUNION Hamilton | REUNION Brockville 
REUNION Kuwait | REUNION Belleville | REUNION Kingston | REUNION Colombia
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THE MEETING HOUSE 

We’ve continued to live in the tension of significant challenge and discovery this past year. But 
even in those hard places, we also experienced God’s presence with us in finding new ways to 
serve others, connect with our church family, and pursue our vision as a church.  

God has led us to a new determination to GO – to embrace our local communities by being 
parish-minded; to grow together as disciples by connecting in Home Churches online and in 
person; to generously invest our gifts and finances to have a Kingdom-impact; to share the 
irreligious message of Jesus locally and beyond our borders through livestreaming; and to 
engage our kids, youth, and families by providing discipling experiences and resources. 

Engagement: 

• 765 attending home church weekly 

• 6568 weekly views of the Livestream 

• 3568 attended Easter services 

• 1847 joined our online Christmas Eve service 

• 25,400 YouTube subscribers 

Compassion - https://www.themeetinghouse.com/compassion 

In addition to our commitment to supporting Cooperative Ministries (BIC Canada), we were 
able to provide support to these important initiatives:  

• $250,000 to 22 local non-profits 

• $100,000 to relief & development in fragile states, through World Vision’s Raw Hope 
Program 
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• $287,000 to our Peacemakers Campaign in support of MCC  

• $30,000 to support MCC’s Indigenous Neighbours program  

• Sponsored 15 people from 3 families to move to Canada from Syria 

Diversity & Inclusion 

We were able to take several more steps this year along this important journey: 

• Conducted a second Focus Group, this time with Black, Indigenous, and People of Colour 
virtually across various parishes (Spring 2021)  

• Put forward a strategy for building racial reconciliation in TMH parishes that 
demonstrates diversity, inclusion and anti-racism in the congregational space.  

• Rolled out racial training for elders (Fall 2021)  

• Increased hire of racialized staff on the pastoral and administrative teams 

Jesus Collective - https://jesuscollective.com/ 

• Our Jesus-centred values continue to foster growth through this relational network 

• 25 churches & 60 individual Partners active or onboarding in our first year, representing 
12 countries and 5 continents 

• One Story kids and youth curriculum, now distributed by Jesus 
Collective, has reached nearly 200 subscribers 

• 18,284 Podcast downloads  

• 1,332 People engaged in Jesus-centred events and trainings 

Parish minded: 

Despite the challenges of the last year, we have continued to 
embrace a “parish minded” approach. Rather than stressing 
the facility location, we want to engage whole communities, 
wherever we find ourselves. This involves:  

• Moving from primarily a ‘come to us’ church to a ‘go to 
them’ church that mobilizes our people.  

• As a community: We are called to serve both those 
within and beyond our church community.  
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• As a community / individually: We are called locally to 
take spiritual responsibility for a people and a place.  

• Individually: We identify the places we live, work, and 
play as the ‘parish’ we are called to. 

Prayer: 

• For peace and wisdom from our loving God in challenging times.  
• For renewed clarity in our vision to introduce spiritually curious people to Jesus.  
• For new life in our gatherings, both on Sundays and beyond.  
• For love, grace, and unity in this next season for our church family. 

Darrell Winger 
Lead Pastor, The Meeting House
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MINISTRY DEVELOPMENT & OPERATIONS 

It is a wonderful privilege to serve our church family in my role as Director of Leadership 
Development, Operations and Global Programs. I am grateful for the staff team of highly 
gifted and committed employees who continue to flourish during the challenges of a 
pandemic.  

Again, 2021 continued the trend of virtual events and constantly changing restrictions for 
church gatherings. And to this point, 2022 is still trending the same. Therefore, once again, our 
denominational AGM will be online to ensure broad participation and accessibility to all. 

Although the 2022 AGM will be virtual, once again we will be using a real-time voting system 
with a live question and answer session as part of the online experience. It will not be the same 
as being in-person but it will allow as many people as possible to participate in the event. 

We invest heavily in our leaders. Investing in people seems like the right strategic use of our 
resources for a denominational family. In my role I continue to provide oversight to our LEAD 
Events and overall leadership development initiatives. LEAD Events are development days 
where we engage with leading speakers who challenge and develop us theologically, 
pastorally, and intellectually. 

Melanie Wigg and I have been working hard to develop new leadership development 
programs for young adults and leaders in our church, both those who are lay leaders and 
those who are feeling called to pastoral ministry. You can read Melanie Wigg’s report for all of 
the exciting details about the transformation happening in the lives of young adults. 

As I oversee our credentialing process, I am reminded that becoming a credentialed minister is 
a high calling with both privileges and responsibilities. Through the credentialing process, the 
Be In Christ Church of Canada recognizes individuals who have theological alignment with our 
denominational family. 

I provide leadership and oversight to some awesome staff and programs. Those programs 
include Camp Kahquah as lead by Ryan and Amy Terpstra and Elevate Development 
Collective as lead by Melanie Wigg. I encourage you to read their reports. Sheryl Clark has done 
a masterful job assuming many of the human relations responsibilities after the passing of 
Janet Manafo in 2020. 

We have experienced a significant overhaul in our financial accounting systems. To minimize 
our risk as an organization, we have shifted to a large accounting firm to manage the 
bookkeeping and accounting services for BIC Canada. This has been a very large undertaking 
but over time this will save BIC money and provide mores security as our finances are 
managed by a team of people. 

Todd Lester 
Director of Leadership Development, Operations, Global Programs 
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NEXT GENERATION ENGAGEMENT 

We place a high value on the development of next generation leaders. We commit a 
significant amount of our resources - time, finances, and energy - in this area. As we look to the 
future of the church with its many unknowns and great possibilities, we recognize the central 
role that leaders will play. We need Jesus-centred leaders who demonstrate a deep faith in 
God and are equipped with the practical skills to lead through a time of change and 
innovation. 

To this end we are committed to … 

• Collaborating with our churches in identifying and developing young adult leaders 
• Teaching practical evidence-based leadership skills that often aren’t a part of a 

seminary or Bible college curriculum 
• Equipping our young leaders to lean into their strengths and become the best version of 

themselves 
• Helping our young adults to experience the significant role they can play in the church, 

whether vocationally or in lay leadership 
• Communicating to our young adults that we believe in them through providing 

opportunities for growth, mentorship, and exploring new areas of ministry 
• Providing the opportunity for young leaders to build relational connections that will 

support them in ministry and lead to natural opportunities for collaboration 

Elevate Development Collective 

In September 2021 we introduced Elevate Development Collective, a comprehensive and 
coordinated approach to empower next generation leaders. 

This approach involves a collection of initiatives which function in an intentional and 
coordinated way.  

Each program consists of two key ingredients: 1) practical leadership and ministry experience 
in a local church or Camp Kahquah and 2) participation in learning cohorts. In these learning 
cohorts a small group of emerging leaders come together on a regular basis to learn and 
process together.  
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The Emerging Pastors cohort is comprised of ministry leaders who are in the earlier stages of 
their leadership journey in ministry. These are leaders who have already started down the 
ministry path in some form. They are often already on staff in their churches. 

The Flow Internship Program is a summer program for young adults aged 18-25. Participants 
are hired for meaningful ministry roles in our local churches and come together for 
development retreats throughout the summer. 

Thrive is a new initiative beginning in Fall 2022 and is a variation of Flow. Young adults will 
serve in either a paid or volunteer capacity in local churches from September to April. Similar 
to Flow these young adults will come together for development retreats during that time. 

Camp Kahquah is highly committed to the leadership development and spiritual formation of 
their staff. We are collaborating with the Kahquah directors, Ryan and Amy Terpstra, to provide 
development workshops as a part of their staff training experiences. 

Highlights from 2021 

• The Emerging Pastors cohort launched in October with 12 participants. The participants 
represent a wide range of roles and experiences, including lead and associate pastors, 
youth and children’s ministry leaders, and more. 

• The Flow Internship Program was able to go forward with 13 participants, despite the 
ongoing pandemic. Holding development retreats online made this possible.  

• We had the most Flow interns we have had in a single internship season to date. The 
fact that this was true during the pandemic speaks volumes about the commitment of 
our pastors and churches to invest in developing young adults. 

• We supported four pastoral residents during the year, both financially and through 
training experiences. 

Celebration 

There is much to celebrate! 
• Former young adult interns moving into staff positions in our churches 
• Pastoral residents transitioning to lead pastor roles 
• Meaningful connections developing between young leaders across our churches, which 

is opening up natural opportunities for collaboration and support 

All of this is possible through the collaboration and support of our local churches and pastors. 
We are working together to accomplish more than any of us can do on our own.  

It is a privilege to partner together in empowering our emerging leaders. 

Melanie Wigg 
Director of Next Generation Engagement & Special Projects
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Be In Christ Church of Canada 

GLOBAL Report 

The pandemic continues to affect every aspect of church, including the global family of 
churches. We focus our funding in three areas of service to the global church: Church Planting 
& Evangelism, Relief & Development and Leadership Resourcing. Not surprisingly, the systemic 
challenges of the pandemic have shifted requests for funds away from church planting and 
leadership resourcing into the area of relief and development. 

I want to thank each of you for your generosity to the efforts of BIC Canada-Global.  
Because of our globally-minded, generous donors and churches in BIC Canada we are able to 
encourage and partner with our international family as they desire to share the good news of 
Jesus to the nations. Thank you for your compassion and generosity. 

To help you be aware of the needs within our international family, we have again created an 
annual Giving Guide found here: https://beinchrist.ca/ministries#global 
for you to use throughout the year. The Giving Guide is not just for Christmas, it is small 
catalogue that you can use year-round. Rather than give your special someone a gift they may 
not need, consider giving a gift in their name from the BIC Giving Guide.  

One of our amazing international workers is Amanda Schwartzentruber. This past year, 
Amanda was married to George Moono, a Zambian national. Thanks to everyone who is 
supporting Amanda prayerfully and financially as she serves in nursing care at Macha Mission 
Hospital in Zambia.  

More than ever, we continue to use the Global Relief Fund (formerly the World Hunger Fund) to 
support disaster relief. We cannot thank you enough for your support of this fund which 
totalled almost $30,000. 

An important (and unique) program for our denominational family is the Nepal PEACE Project. 
Our denomination has a long history of support for education in the far east region of the 
world. The church leadership in Nepal has a clear and compelling vision to provide education 
and spiritual formation for children in Nepal through the Nepal PEACE Project. We have 
increased our support of this project and we need your help to fulfill our commitment. We ask 
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you to consider becoming a monthly donor for $39/month and partnering with us in this 
program that impacts students and communities. Visit https://nepalpeaceproject.com/ to learn 
more!  

It is our hope that, as the pandemic travel restrictions are removed, we can offer short-term 
service teams and learning tours. Watch your local church news and events for upcoming 
opportunities with Trevor Main. We would love for you to go and experience the work of our 
global family first hand. 

It is the desire of the BIC Canada-Global team to help each church fulfill its vision for the global 
community. We want all churches to do this well. If we can help please don’t hesitate to 
contact us. We do require that, any time a local church is traveling in a coordinated way 
overseas to please let our office know. It is critical for us to be aware if any of our churches are 
involved in global ministry. As we look forward, we believe each local church should be involved 
in an international partnership. Engaging in global partnership will expand your heart and 
refine your priorities as a church and as individuals. And most importantly, it fulfills the Great 
Commission given to us from Jesus.  

Finally, we need you to pray. Pray for our team and those that we try to support. The needs can 
feel overwhelming at times. We can only help some of those that ask. As you consider your 
response to the global needs, please pray for our team as we face the challenging decisions of 
how best to support the international church family. Thank you. 

Todd Lester     Charmaine Stulp Trevor Main 
Executive Director        Donor Relations  Short-Term Specialist



Be In Christ Church of Canada  Page  of  22 52
131st Annual General Meeting

International BIC Association (IBICA) 

“The International Brethren in Christ Association exists to facilitate a common theological core, 
and relationships between national member conferences - thereby encouraging and 
strengthening our common mission together to reach the world for Jesus. We are the common 
network for all national conferences of the Brethren in Christ Church.” 

The International Brethren in Christ Association Executive [IBICA] is chaired by Thuma 
Hamukang’andu [Zambia] and includes the following members at large: Alan Robinson [US], 
José Otamendi [Venezuela], Bijoy Roul [India], Todd Lester [Canada], and Danisa Ndlovu 
[Zimbabwe].  

During 2021, the IBICA executive team met regularly through online video conferencing to 
facilitate coordination of the work of the global BIC church. The discussion among the IBICA 
executive focused on the humanitarian challenges faced by developing countries related to 
the COVID pandemic and its negative affect on health and financial systems. Once again, the 
pandemic has demonstrated the wealth divide that exists in our world as wealthy nations 
were able to respond and poorer nations struggled to provide vaccines and treatments related 
to the disease. 

IBICA continues to be an organization in development. Due to the fact that in-person meetings 
have not been possible, the morale and development of the group has certainly waned. The 
IBICA leadership plans to present for discussion an updated series of governance documents 
for the 2022 gathering that reflects the current realities and practices of IBICA.  

An ongoing challenge and responsibility of IBICA is to help bring new countries into the wider 
BIC family as new BIC churches continue to emerge in places like Haiti and Columbia. It is 
exciting that the worldwide BIC family is experiencing growth and IBICA is working to make 
the process smooth and clearer for all prospective new members.  

I am reminded that the BIC family is larger outside of Canada and, therefore, it is our practice 
to keep a global perspective forefront in our denominational family. I pray that we will not lose 
that legacy of being a global-minded church. Paul reminds us, “For there is one body and one 
Spirit, just as you have been called to one glorious hope for the future. There is one Lord, one 
faith, one baptism, one God and Father of all, who is over all, in all, and living through all.” 
(Ephesians 4:4-6).  
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We are hoping to have a gathering of the larger IBICA membership family in 2022 if the 
pandemic conditions allow. Some initial planning is well underway but details are not yet fully 
formed due to the ongoing uncertainties of international travel.  

If you have never experienced the global anabaptist family, a unique opportunity is coming in 
2022 with the international assembly of Mennonite World Conference (MWC). Although some 
people will join in-person, MWC 2022 will be available entirely online. If you are interested in 
observing the larger worldwide Mennonite church in action, join this unique event that only 
happens every six years. Visit MWC’s website for more information. 

Todd Lester
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Canadian Cuban Projects Team (CCPT) 

The CCPT appreciates the opportunity to share this report about our work in Cuba to the AGM 
Be In Christ Church of Canada. We also appreciate our partnership with BIC Canada Global in 
supporting leadership training and church planting though construction projects to provide 
adequate space and facilities for future growth and expansion of pastoral/missionary homes 
that are often used as house churches. The CCPT also supports farm and gardening projects as 
well as children, youth and marriage enrichment ministries. We also seek to work closely with 
the BIC National Church leadership team to select, identify and approve new projects and 
finish approved projects. 

Following are some highlights and announcements from 2021: 

1. Encourage our pastors and leaders in Cuba to work through the Covid Pandemic and 
difficult government reforms and high cost of living and scarcities. 

2. Sent economic support for three ongoing projects in Bayamo, Cruces and Santa Amelia, 
Cuba. 

3. Repairs to church building and pastoral apartment, development of a new farm ministry to 
become more self-supporting, renovation of a bathroom and kitchen in a house church. 

4. Worked with BIC Cuba Junta to identify 7 new projects for 2022 that are now under 
consideration and in the process of providing all of the information required for approval. 
These projects are located in a variety of locations - Santa Clara province (2), Cienfuegos 
province (3), Havana (2). 

5. CCPT prepared a document regarding the “Selection, Approval, Financing, Supervision and 
Reporting of Projects” to better work in harmony with BIC Cuba Leadership in the process of 
identifying, starting and finishing projects. Roles and responsibilities were defined for both 
groups- CCPT and BIC Cuba. A heart felt thank-you to the CCPT Board of Directors for their 
loving support. 

CUBA 
WATCH
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MOTION 1: RECEIVING REPORTS 
We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve the receiving 
of the reports from Be In Christ Church of Canada and BIC Canada-Global. 

ACTION:  APPROVED

6. The CCPT carried out a successful fundraising campaign in the later months of 2021 and 
first month of 2022 to support our work with new projects and continue work with several 
approved projects. Promotional materials were sent by mail and by personal delivery to 
supporting churches.  A big thank you is expressed to Tom Davies our CCPT Treasurer and to 
Mark Lundy our Fundraising Coordinator for the excellent job they did in making this 
Fundraising effort such a great success. A big shout out to many faithful CCPT supporters 
across Canada and the USA for their generosity, financial support and prayers. 

7. If you would like to be more involved with the CCPT ministry come with us to Cuba on a 
work/ministry team November 12-26, 2022. Put the talents that God has given you to a 
wonderful use by helping to develop and repair churches in Cuba. Contact Gord Gilmore 
(pstrgord@gmail.com) or Tom Davies (tdavies@bell.net) 

8. Mark your calendars to attend the CCPT Celebration Supper to be held Saturday, October 
22, 2022 at the Port Colborne BIC Church. Hear about all the work the CCPT is involved with 
in Cuba. 

9. Please pray for our CCPT Cuban Projects Coordinator, Ricardo Oropesa who is seriously ill at 
the present time.  Thank you. 

Blessings to all of our supporters! 

Gordon Gilmore 
CCPT President
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Be In Christ Church of Canada / BIC Canada-Global 

General Financial Report 

Note: Audited financial statements for BIC Canada and Reviewed financial 
statements for BIC Canada-Global will be sent out as an Addendum and also 
posted at beinchrist.ca/agm no later than April 29th, 2022. Comments below refer 
to these documents and also to the 2022 spending plans (budgets). 

We want to thank everyone across all of our community of churches for their giving 
commitment to our common ministries in 2021. The financial reports provided are more than 
just numbers but represent an investment in people’s lives. 2021 will be forever remembered as 
a pandemic year. COVID affected our local congregational life and our denominational work. 
We did our best to adapt. Like many of our churches, revenue decreased but spending did as 
well. Our staff did great work to respond to all the changes. We thank the Lord for help. 

In 2021 we took advantage of the “lull” of the pandemic to do a complete overhaul of our 
financial services. This has been a daunting task that took much more work than we ever 
could have anticipated. We feel as we head into 2022 we are now much better equipped to 
manage our funds using the latest accounting methods and giving good attention to risk 
management. We also addressed upgrading our payroll and benefit services to better serve 
our congregations. Our staff has gone above and beyond in pulling all this off. We are enjoying 
the services provided by our new accounting firm Taligent and look forward to a long 
relationship with them. 

In reviewing these reports, we want to call your attention to the following: 

• General shared giving was just over $1,000,000 which represents about a $100,000 
decrease from when the pandemic started. 

• Expenses in the 2021 fiscal year were down slightly as we programming was reduced. 
Changes to our accounting service though did result in increased spending on this 
budget item.  

• One major area of savings was realized from a decision made last year was moving to a 
virtual office concept with staff working from home. We believe this is a workable 
longer-term model to continue with. We are learning how to make this work well for 
meetings. 

• Our commitment to planting new churches and starting fresh expressions of church 
costs us more right now than our budget can provide. Our Growth Fund (made up of 
funds accrued in designated givings and property sales over the last number of years) 
makes up for the shortfall. We realize that eventually these funds will run out and have 
to be replenished but want to deploy resources well in starting new congregations. 

• Funds from our General Fund that we give to BIC Canada-Global basically cover 
administrative costs allowing us to pass through 100% of donations to Global (missions) 
programs and global worker support. It is important to realize that our General Budget 
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numbers only tell a small part of the story of how much our people give to our global 
work. Please take note of the BIC Canada-Global financial reports to take all of this in. 

• Early in 2022 we received word that the firm we thought was going to do our Audit for 
2021 would be unable to do so. Fortunately, we have been able to engage the services of 
Adams & Miles LLP to do our Audit. We are grateful. The lateness of this change, 
however, has out us somewhat behind. All of our Be In Christ Church audited financial 
statements will be available online closer to AGM. We remain committed to an annual 
audit for BIC Canada and Camp Kahquah and a financial review for BIC Canada-
Global. 

We continue to encourage churches to send in their Shared Giving contributions on a monthly 
basis, helping us to manage our finances in a healthy way. 

Moving to our 2021 Spending Plan, here are several things to note: 

1. We are anticipating challenges again this year to congregations being able to give as 
usual to our General Fund as we come out of the pandemic. We have reduced our general 
spending plan accordingly. This, of course, does not allow us to do as much as we were able 
to do before. Fortunately, we have reserve funds to help us and anticipate increased giving 
in the future as congregations rebuild. We will monitor spending closely throughout the 
year to adjust to giving levels. We are committed to a balanced budget and the spending 
plan reflects this.  

2. Our spending plan reflects more than numbers on a page. These are investments in the 
work of the church and in changed lives. We continually strive to be good stewards of the 
funds you share with us.  

3. The 2022 spending plan includes funds to provide for a financial audit of Camp Kahquah’s 
books / travel subsidies for Pastors from remote areas coming to denominational LEAD 
Events / funds for a Community Church Pastors & Spouses retreat in May / increased funds 
for our Next Generation Ministry to reflect our strategic plan to raise up new younger 
leaders / funds for producing our annual Advent and Holy Week guides / ambitious subsidy 
for the pioneering work of starting new churches and fresh expressions of church / 
leadership development resourcing for Pastors / payroll support for churches / staff to guide 
and oversee pastors and congregations.  

As always, we aim for transparency and good accountability. 

Charlie Mashinter 
Executive Director
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MOTION 2: 2021 Auditor / Financial Reviewer 

Whereas as of January 2022 the firm of Hogg, Shain & Scheck Professional 
Corporation notified the Board of Directors that they were unable to provide 
service as Auditors for the 2021 operations of the Be In Christ Church and 
Financial Review for BIC Canada-Global; 

Be it recognized that the Board of Directors of the Be In Christ Church of 
Canada engaged the firm of Adams & Miles LLP Chartered Professional 
Accountants to be the auditors for the 2021 operations of the Be In Christ 
Church of Canada and to provide a financial review for the 2021 operations of 
BIC Canada-Global. 

ACTION:   APPROVED

MOTION 3: 2021 FINANCIAL STATEMENTS 
We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve the 2021 
Audited Financial Statements of BIC Canada and 2021 Reviewed Financial 
Statements of BIC Canada-Global, prepared by management of BIC Canada, 
and audited by Adams & Miles LLP Chartered Professional Accountants.  

[Reference: 2021 Auditors Report addendum] 

ACTION:   APPROVED



Be In Christ Church of Canada  Page  of  29 52
131st Annual General Meeting

Be In Christ Church of Canada 

General Recommendations 

MOTION 4: BOARD OF DIRECTORS NOMINEES 
We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve the 
recommendation from the Board of Directors regarding the following nominees to 
serve on the Board of Directors for a three year term (2022 – 2025): 

ACTION:   APPROVED

Name Term Ends Nominee Term Expiration

Stephen Roy 2022 Stephen Roy (3) 2025

John Gilmore 2022 John Gilmore (3) 2025
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Financial Recommendations 

BIC Canada 2022 Spending Plan

2022 BUDGET 2021 BUDGET

REVENUE

Shared Giving   1,035,000   1,035,000 

Investment Income   35,000   35,000 

Designated Income   2,000   4,000 

Reunion Network Giving   140,000   140,000 

Transfer From Growth Fund   210,000   210,000 

Other Income   3,000   3,000 

TOTAL REVENUE  $ 1,425,000  $ 1,427,000 

EXPENSES

Denominational Leadership 

Staff Team   715,000   675,000 

Staff Meetings & Development   8,000   8,000 

Board of Directors   2,400   2,400 

AGM   6,000   6,000 

Archives   4,000   4,000 

BIC Historical Society   2,000   1,600 

 $ 737,400  $ 697,000 

Pastoral & Congregational Services

Leadership Development   15,000   15,000 

New Pastors Orientation   10,000   10,000 

Pastoral Support   7,500   4,500 

Advent / Holy Week Guides   16,000   16,000 

Payroll Services   27,000   35,000 
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2022 BUDGET 2021 BUDGET

Pastoral & Congregational Services Continued

New Initiatives   4,600   4,000 

Education Support   1,000   4,000 

 $ 81,100  $ 88,500 

Next Generation Ministries

Elevate Development Collective   53,000   36,000 

Residency Program   22,000   22,000 

Youth Ministry   3,000   3,000 

 $ 78,000  $ 61,000 

Church Planting & Partnerships

Reunion Network   292,000   315,000 

Camp Kahquah   48,000   48,000 

BIC Canada Global   80,000   85,000 

 $ 420,000  $ 448,000 

Administration

Office   13,500   13,500 

Communications   4,000   4,000 

Phone & Internet   14,000   14,000 

Accounting Services   30,000   54,000 

Professional Fees   21,000   21,000 

Insurance   15,000   15,000 

Banking   3,500   3,500 

Contingency   7,500   7,500 

 $ 108,500  $ 132,500 

TOTAL SPENDING  $ 1,425,000  $ 1,427,000 
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 2021 2022

Projected Income  $ 409,000  $ 435,000 

Projected Expenses  $ 403,090  $ 435,000 

Net Income  $ 5,910 -

INCOME  2021 2022

BIC Transfer  $ 105,000  $ 80,000 

Designated People Giving  $ 65,000  $ 85,000 

Designated Project Giving  $ 130,000  $ 158,000 

General Giving  $ 16,000  $ 20,000 

Surplus Funds  $ 70,000  $ 75,000 

TMH Compassion Fund  $ 15,000  $ 15,000 

Administration Fees  $ 2,000 -

Interest  $ 6,000  $ 2,000 

TOTAL INCOME  $ 409,000  $ 435,000 

GLOBAL TEAM  2021 2022

STAFF  

Salaries  $ 93,600  $ 77,500 

Total Staff  $ 93,600  $ 77,500 

TRAVEL  

Staff  $ 15,000  $ 10,000 

Support  $ 9,000  $ 5,000 

 Total Travel  $ 24,000  $ 15,000 

PATRTNERSHIPS  

Council of International Anabaptist Ministries -  $ 1,000 

International Brethren in Christ Association  $ 10,000  $ 10,000 

Mennonite Central Committee -  $ 1,500 

Financial Recommendations 

BIC Canada - Global Spending Plan
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Mennonite World Conference  $ 10,000  $ 10,000 

 Total Office  $ 20,000  $ 22,500 

OFFICE  

Administration  $ 6,000  $ 8,400 

Professional Services  $ 7,500  $ 11,000 

 Total Office  $ 13,500  $ 19,400 

TOTAL GLOBAL TEAM  $ 151,100  $ 134,400 

PROJECTS  2021 2022

     Church Planting and Evangelism  $ 29,890  $ 65,000 

     Relief and Development  $ 104,300  $ 110,000 

     Leadership Resourcing  $ 33,600  $ 25,000 

TOTAL PROJECTS  $ 167,790  $ 200,000 

PEOPLE  2021 2022

Amanda Schwartzentruber  $ 25,000  $ 41,400 

David & Marlene Geiger  $ 30,000  $ 30,000 

David & Patti Miller  $ 14,000  $ 14,000 

Jay Smith  $ 2,500  $ 2,500 

Doug & Barb Miller  $ 4,000  $ 4,000 

Bruce & Merly Bundy  $ 7,500  $ 7,500 

Chris & Kara Kacmar  $ 1,000  $ 1,000 

Mike & Lori Cassel  $ 200  $ 200 

TOTAL PEOPLE  $ 84,200  $ 100,600 

TOTAL EXPENSES  $ 403,090  $ 435,000 
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MOTION 5: SPENDING PLANS 2022 

We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve an estimated 
2022 spending plan of $1,425,000 for Be In Christ Church of Canada and 
$435,000 for BIC Canada-Global. 

ACTION:   APPROVED

MOTION 6:  
We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve 
Recommendations 1 through 3 (below) from the Board of Directors. 

1. 2021 PUBLISHED RECORD 
It is recommended that the published record of the 2021 Annual General 
Meeting be the official minutes and record of the said meeting. 

2. ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING 2023 
The Board of Directors recommends that the Be In Christ Church of 
Canada 2023 Annual General Meeting be held at The Meeting House, 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, Ontario on Saturday, April 29, 2023. 

3. 2022 AUDIT / FINANCIAL REVIEW 
The Board of Directors recommends that the firm of Adams & Miles LLP 
Chartered Professional Accountants, be appointed as the Financial 
Auditor for Be In Christ Canada for the fiscal year 2022 and Financial 
Reviewer for BIC Canada-Global for fiscal year 2022. 

ACTION:   APPROVED
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MOTION 7: RECOGNIZING WESTSIDE CHURCH AS A FULL MEMBER 
CONGREGATION 

We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve the 
recommendation from the Board of Directors that Westside Church 
(Hamilton, ON) be recognized as a full member congregation of the Be In 
Christ Church of Canada. 

ACTION:   APPROVED

MOTION 8: RECOGNIZING BROOKLIN VILLAGE CHURCH AS AN AFFILIATE 
CONGREGATION 

We the delegate body of Be In Christ Church of Canada approve the 
recommendation from the Board of Directors that Brooklin Village Church 
(Whitby, ON) be recognized as an affiliate congregation of the Be In Christ 
Church of Canada. 

ACTION:   APPROVED
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ARCHIVIST REPORT 

The Archives of Be in Christ Canada are located in the Port Colborne Be in Christ Church, 10641 
Highway #3, west of Port Colborne. Visitors are always a welcome feature of sharing the history 
and artifacts which connect to the denomination. Whether the name was River Brethren, 
Tunker, Brethren in Christ, or Be in Christ, we are all the same group of believers. Copies of the 
history of the church in Canada (2019) are available for purchase, as well as numerous other 
books in which you may have interest. An appointment is necessary to visit the Archives. 

Several families have made inquiries regarding ancestors who were, or might have been, part 
of the church, including from the Stayner area and the former Bertie congregation. Two North 
American-wide booklets listing all church members, deacons and elders were printed in 1899 
and 1903. These documents are a great asset in genealogical research. Please make contact 
for assistance in this kind of search. 

A large collection of photo slides and photos was presented to the Archives by the family of the 
late Lester Fretz; most of the congregations and many church leaders were included in the 
slide collection. If your congregation would like to format a brief historical sketch for some 
special occasion, these slides could make a fine addition to your presentation. Our thanks to 
Lester’s family for this gift. Another wedding dress, with the shoes worn, was donated, with a 
photo of the couple. This is a lovely addition to the several wedding dresses in the Archives, 
which were designed in conformity with the uniform dress pattern of the earlier years. A cheese 
dish, which had been a wedding gift to Anna and Adam Carver was donated. The recipient of 
this dish later gave it as a wedding gift to Ross and Jean Climenhage, who presented it to the 
Archives. Our artifacts collection continues to grow. One of the pitchers from the Wainfleet 
congregation, used for serving the communion juice, was donated by Gladys (Cloke) Shoalts. 

The BIC Historical Society issued two complimentary books to all society members in 2021, both 
written by E. Morris Sider: STORIES AND SCENES FROM A BIC HERITAGE and BROWN SUGAR 
SANDWICHES. Membership includes three journals and three newsletters annually, as well as 
the special books which may be released, as above. Annual membership is $25 which may be 
gained through myself. Copies of the two books are available for sale. 

As you clean out cupboards, closets and files, please keep alert to items which may be 
connected to the history of the denomination, both written materials and artifacts. All of these 
are desirable to enrich our historical record. 

Leonard Chester 
Archivist 
905-834-6924  |  leonardchester@outlook.com
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CAMP KAHQUAH 
As many of you know, Camp Kahquah is a very important part of the life of the BIC family. 
Therefore, we continue to work hard as a board and team to ensure that Camp Kahquah has a 
strong and viable future. In 2022 we plan to take additional strategic steps to improve the 
facilities of camp for the purpose of increasing rental income in the shoulder seasons (spring 
and fall). As we better understand the rental market, we can see the upgrades that camp will 
require to seize the opportunities that exist.  

We are continuously amazed at the blessing of God on camp. We are so thankful for the 
donors that have kept Camp in a great place financially over the past two years of the 
pandemic.  

We look forward to serving you at camp in the months and years ahead. 

Todd Lester 
Chairperson Camp Kahquah Board 

Below are some highlights provided by Ryan Terpstra, Executive Director for Kahquah. 

2021 was another creative year in trying new ideas and making the best out of every 
opportunity. The year began with some challenges as we were completely shut down from 
mid-January to early June, but it was during this time that we were able to develop new ideas 
and prepare for the fall in anticipation of running our adult retreats.    

• In June we reopened with an excellent response to cabin rentals for June & July 

• Attendance was up 150% from 2020 

• Kahquah’s first ever day camp was a great success 

• Over 100 kids attended  
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• Our student development programs, Crew & LIT, participated in the day camp 
with an incredible inspiring faith-building experience for those who attended  

• A decision to run day camp was made in May as details to address COVID-19 
safety concerns for overnight kids camp were not yet released from public health 
officials 

• Family Camp was back with Chapel and kids programs  

• Attendance was up 200% from 2020, almost back to 2019 attendance 

• Our Spiritual Discipleship program returned with some incredible testimonies 
from our staff on how God worked through them 

• Donations, Revenue & Expenses: 

• Donations were higher in 2021 than we budgeted 

• Roughly $300,000 of donations came in 2021 
• Over $50,000 were raised in the spring towards our Lodge improvements 

project, including: 
• New Lodge roof & eavestrough 
• New kitchen flooring 
• New kitchen exhaust fan 
• New garbage shed 

• A contributing factor to such an high donation year were multiple large 
donations given in 2021 

• With a smaller staff team and generous donations, we reached 100% of our staff 
support goal 

• Expenses stayed on budget 

• Revenue was higher than budgeted, allowing us to finish the year with a surplus 

• Our fall retreats Breakaway & North of 50 had great attendance and we enjoyed 
some awesome weekends 

• North of 50 fundraised over $5,000  

• An additional North of 50 attendee donated $5,000 towards replacing both 
commercial mixers in the kitchen 

We have had an incredible year with so much to be grateful for. Thank you to your churches for 
your continued support and the many individuals who support Kahquah to allow it to thrive 
during a challenging time. 

Ryan Terpstra 
Executive Director 
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OUR PARTNERS 
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Mennonite World Conference (MWC) 

Mennonite World Conference (MWC) is called to be a communion of Anabaptist-related 
churches linked to one another in a worldwide community of faith for fellowship, worship, 
service and witness. 

GIVING THANKS:  

• MWC is our Anabaptist global church with more than 1.4 million baptized believers in 
107 national member churches, including Be In Christ Canada. Learn about our global 
Christ-centred faith community by visiting our website and signing up for the monthly 
online MWC Info newsletter, bimonthly Prayer Network and the biannual Courier/Correo/
Courrier magazine.  

• Together we are a global church communion, the body of Christ here on earth, and 
together we witness to hope in challenging times through the grace of God in Christ by 
the Holy Spirit. The last two years have been difficult for everyone, but also a time of 
growth. We have found new ways of being church, new ways of serving societies around 
us, and new ways of supporting each other. Along with the apostle Paul, we can take 
comfort in God’s assurance: “My grace is sufficient for you, for power is made perfect in 
weakness” (2 Corinthians 12:9). 

• Learn how the global church walked alongside one-another in the 2021 Year-in-Review 
Video. 

MWC GLOBAL ASSEMBLY 17 – INDONESIA, JULY 5-10 

Will there be Assembly this summer? Absolutely! MWC 
assembly this year will have a high virtual component, 
facilitating interactive participation for thousands of 
individuals who cannot attend the Assembly in person. 
Registration for online participation is now open!  
Following the counsel of our churches and laws of the 
Indonesian government, we will restrict face-to-face 
participation to a maximum of 700 attendees. 
Registration will close as soon as we fill the quota of 700 
participants. Each participant will need to pay the cost of 
their own participation (visa, tickets, lodging, food and 
registration, and possible quarantine if required). 
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PASTORAL CARE: PRAYERS OF INTERCESSION AND LETTERS OF HOPE  

As churches face uncertain futures due to persecution, natural disasters, political turmoil and 
conflict, the presence and identification with the global Anabaptist church is an essential 
means of support and encouragement to walk in the way of Jesus Christ, our Lord, Savior and 
brother. How do we do this? 

In the past year numerous pastoral letters have been written on behalf of MWC to our sisters 
and brothers in India, Myanmar, Ukraine, Burkina Faso, Colombia, and British Columbia 
(Canada) as they have faced displacement, violence, war, and natural disasters.  

Many of you have joined the MWC Prayer Network and some have shared in the bi-monthly 
Online prayer hour. Please continue to pray for the global church communion, and for our 
leaders, particularly César Garcia, General Secretary of MWC. 

WORSHIPPING TOGETHER WITH OUR GLOBAL SISTERS AND BROTHERS 

“Sometimes our faith community seems small and insular; [celebrating Anabaptist World 
Fellowship Sunday] helped open eyes to the global family,” says Chani Wiens. The math 
teacher and chapel coordinator at UMEI Christian High School in Leamington, Ontario, 
Canada, used the AWFS worship resource in a chapel service.  

“When a part of the global church invites me to share about MWC, it energizes me knowing 
that we are connecting,” says Cynthia Peacock, MWC regional representative for Southern 
Asia. “We grow stronger as a family by learning, sharing and walking together to bless and be 
blessed, extending God’s kingdom on earth.” 

We are grateful for the BIC Canada congregations that are joining Anabaptist churches 
around the globe in worship by participating in Peace Sunday and Anabaptist World 
Fellowship Sunday, and taking up a One Lunch Offering to support the ministry of our global 
Anabaptist church family. 

In 2021 MWC joined with other faith-based organizations 
to call its members to share vaccines around the highly 
interconnected world by donating to the UN’s vaccination 
program through UNICEF. By February 2022, $66 000 had 
been given in the name of MWC for UNICEF’s campaign 
for global vaccine equity. By mid-January, the campaign 
sent more than a billion vaccine doses to 144 countries 
with a target to deliver more than 4 billion by the end of 
2022.   

LOVE NEIGHBOURS: SHARE VACCINES 
https://mwc-cmm.org/love-neighbours-share-vaccines
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In Africa, the average vaccination rate is only 8 percent, compared with 60+ percent in high 
income countries. In Tanzania, home to more than 42,000 Mennonites, only 3 percent of the 
population has been vaccinated.  

“COVID-19 has no borders. The only way to end this pandemic is with global 
cooperation. The only valid response from the global church is one of  

interdependent compassion.”  

– César Garcia, MWC General Secretary.  

Thank you for your generous support of the MWC community through Be In Christ Canada, 
from local congregations and individual donors! So, dear sisters and brothers, “Be joyful in 
hope, patient in affliction, faithful in prayer. Share with God’s people who are in need” (Romans 
12:12).  

In Christ’s peace, 

Gerald Hildebrand 
MWC North America Regional Representative 
GeraldHildebrand@mwc-cmm.org  
https://mwc-cmm.org/
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REGISTRATION OF DELEGATES

Church Name Delegates’ Names

Bluewater Corinne Jones Chua, Marilyn Wadge, Sara Graham, Tara Byle

Boyle Jared Vaillancourt, Margie Vaillancourt

Clearview Joyce Frank

Covenant Brent Jefkins, Cookie Harrison, Elise Robitaille, Glenn Robitaille, 
Jon Limmer, Zoe Hilton

Cross Roads Adam Richer, Greg Insley, Melissa Richer

Crossings Carolyn Law, Dolly Dikens, Peter Law

Crystal Ridge Barbara Ramer

Delisle Carlin Fehr, Herb Anderson, Norm Stonehouse

Falls View Darla McKinnon, Kenol Bernard, Rachel Bernard

Fordwich Mike Hutchinson, Ruth Neable, Stephen Carter

Heise Hill Curtis Potter, Dale Tollefson, James Montgomery

Massey Place Curtis Zoerb, Jolene Agent, Karen Pace-Kotanko, Ross Kidd

New Hope Steve Paterson

New Life Christian 
Toronto

New Life Collingwood Aaron White, Barry Gosse, Danielle White, Jane Gosse, Rob 
Henderson, Rudi Cromwell, Steve Hall

Oak Ridges Joel Vermont, Keith Montgomery, Mark Wideman

Orchard Creek Alan Rowland, Don Middlemiss, James Sendzik

Pathway Craig Hogg, Laura Klaver, Robert Heinbecker, Shayne Brown, 
Stephen Roy, Wanda Johnston

Port Colborne Brian Lofthouse, Irene Gibbins, Isaac Flagg, Trish Hogg

Reunion - Brockville Jeremy Conway

Reunion - Dinner 
Churches Matt Vincent, Tim Day

Reunion - Oakville Bobbi Vincent, Keely Powley



Be In Christ Church of Canada  Page  of  45 52
130th Annual General Meeting

Reunion - Richmond Dean Morris

Riverside Dan Fera, David Legge, Juline Fera, Rosemary Legge

Rosebank Pauline Cober

Sauble Bill Stonehouse, Cara Palmer, Chris Higginson, Jay Gilbert, Ken 
Holley

SGC Celebrate Ken Briggs

Sixth Line Bill Johnston, Chris Inkpen, Helen Inkpen

The Dwelling Place Bill Lofthouse, Gerald Tyrrell, Jamie Shurr

The Meeting House
Christie Penner Worden, Christine Gratton, Emma Field, Jennifer 
Hryniw, Karmyn Bokma, Lauren Germain, Marinda Heckroodt, 
Mario Ferlanti, Matt Miles, Sarah Wills, Zulema Evans

The Meeting House 
(Alliston) Michael Kotsopoulos, Ruth Wright

The Meeting House 
(Brampton) Tiv Madarasz

The Meeting House 
(Burlington) Cathy Ralph, Jordan Taylor

The Meeting House 
(Hamilton Mountain) Sheryl Clark, Elspeth Robinson, Steve Robinson

The Meeting House 
(Kitchener) Lil Horne, Tim Horne

The Meeting House 
(Oakville)

Bradley Eager, Bruce Miller, Carolynn Bucek, Chris Murphy, Hailey 
Tollefson, Heather Field, Isaac Weber, Jon Hand, Kathy Bernard, 
Laura Jory, Leslie Pashuk, Lindsay Hart, Lisa Brown, Lisa Goetze, 
Louise McBride, Luke Romberg, Mike Finnie, Nelmari Davidse, 
Rachel Meredith, Roger Massie, Samuel Sarpiya, Tammy Lembo, 
Valentina Cestra

The Meeting House 
(Ottawa) Eric Versluis, Erin Biggs, Keith Dow

The Meeting House 
(Parry Sound) Diana Clements, Amy Terpstra, Ryan Terpstra

The Meeting House 
(Richmond Hill) Samson Chiu

The Meeting House 
(Sandbanks) Brent Babcock
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The Meeting House 
(Toronto Beach)

Andrew Scanlan, Fiona Miles, Jennifer McWilliams, Matt 
Binnington, Shelley McNab

The Meeting House 
(Toronto Downtown)

Angela Lam, Carol MacLean, George Bell, Jamie van Manen, 
Kassandra Lenters, Sandy MacLean, Steve MacDouell

The Meeting House 
(Toronto High Park) Rob Schellenberg

The Meeting House 
(Toronto Uptown) Russ Skinner

The Meeting House 
(Waterloo) Barbara Zupko, Lynn Long, Todd Lester

The Mission Aaron Hooper, Buck Buchner, Eldon Byer, Gwen Beyer, Marilyn 
Byer, Melanie McNamara, Ryan McNamara

The Parish Carolyn Anderson, Charles Hill

The Pier Bill Burgess, Jason DeRoche, Marjorie McCullough

The Village Jonathan Manafo

The Well Jeremy Tyrrell, Katelynn Weldon

Trinitylife Cindy Logsdail, Gordon Kentie, Heather Fretz, Jeff Aitken

Wainfleet
Anne Cook, Carol Hand, David Wyatt, Krista Gilmore, Linda 
Lambert, Mike Gilmore, Pat Hand, Renee Kievit, Ron Shirton, Sarah 
Glenney, Therese Wyatt, Trevor Main, Wesley Hillis

Welland Andrew Stulp, Charmaine Stulp, Gloria Robinson, Gordon Gilmore, 
John Eisen

Westheights
Adam Noble, Anita van Raalte, Charlene Neuman, Christina Main, 
David Chebbet, Josh Mutter, Kerry Gerber, Melanie Wigg, Terry 
Kreutzkamp, Thomas Wigg

Westside Claudia Collins, Dan Hamilton, Dave Stimers
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CHURCH DIRECTORY

Bluewater Church 
746 Queen Street, Kincardine, ON N2Z 2Y2

519-396-5767 
chigginson007@gmail.com 

www.bluewater.church

Boyle Be In Christ Church  
1306 Boyle Road, RR 2, St. Ann’s, ON L0R 1Y0

289-438-4952 
boylechurch@gmail.com 

www.facebook.com/BoyleBIC 

Brooklin Village Church   
P.O. Box 182 Station Brooklin, Whitby, ON L1M 1B5 
Meeting Place: Brooklin High School, 20 Carnwith Dr. W, Whitby, ON 

289-438-4952 
boylechurch@gmail.com 

www.facebook.com/BoyleBIC 

Clearview Community Church 
PO Box 1914, Kindersley, SK S0L 1S0  
Meeting Place: 819 Main Street

306-463-4835 
clearviewbic@sasktel.net 
www.clearviewchurch.ca

Covenant Christian Community Church 
95 Robert St East, Penetanguishene, ON L9M 1H1

705-549-8477 
office@covenantchurch.ca 

www.covenantchurch.ca

Cross Roads Be In Christ Church 
4614 Wellington Road 32, RR 6, Guelph, ON N1H 6J3 
Meeting Place: Cor. Wellington Rd 32 & Puslinch Conc. 4

519-658-9746 
office1.crbic@gmail.com 

www.crossroadsbic.ca

Crossings Community Church 
29 Tweedsmuir Road, Kirkland Lake, ON P2N 3M8

705-567-5566 
biccommunitychurch@gmail.com 

www.crossingscc.com

Crystal Ridge Community Church 
241 Elmwood Ave., Box 903, Crystal Beach, ON L0S 1B0

905-894-6922 
crystalridgecc@gmail.com 

www.crystalridgecc.com

Delisle Community Chapel 
PO Box 369, Delisle, SK S0L 0P0  
Meeting Place: 417 2nd St East

306-493-2454 
dccbic@sasktel.net 

www.delislecommunitychapel.com

Falls View Church 
7189 Drummond Rd, Niagara Falls, ON L2G 4P7

905-374-2614 
office.fallsviewbic@gmail.com 

www.fallsviewbic.com

Fordwich BIC Community Church 
PO Box 166, Fordwich, ON N0G 1V0 
Meeting Place: 3073 Patrick Street

519-335-6071 
pastorbicfordwich@outlook.com 

Facebook: bit.ly/3xdBRKb

Friday Night Lights 
#537097 Oxford Road 34, Woodstock, ON N4S 7W1 
Meeting Place: D&D Homestyle Cuisine & Café, 8 Woodstock St. 
North, Tavistock, ON N0B 2R0 

519-949-2387 
scotty@uturnranch.com

Heise Hill Church 
Box 190, 11760 Woodbine Avenue, Gormley, ON L0H 1G0

905-887-5489 
dale@heisehillchurch.ca 
www.heisehillchurch.ca

Massey Place Community Church 
930 Northumberland Ave, Saskatoon, SK S7L 3W6

306-382-8400 
mpcc@sasktel.net 

www.masseyplacechurch.ca

New Hope Christian Fellowship 
9 Elmwood Drive, Trenton, ON K8V 1Z8 

613-966-2241 
pastorsteve151@gmail.com 

www.newhopebelleville.com
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New Life Christian Toronto 
480 Huntingwood Drive, Scarborough, ON M1W 1G4

416-497-5437 
nlcc@newlifetoronto.com 
www.newlifetoronto.com

New Life Collingwood 
Box 125, 28 Tracey Lane, Collingwood, ON L9Y 3Z4

705-445-5892 
office@newlifecollingwood.com 

www.newlifecollingwood.com

Oak Ridges Church 
8 Aubrey Avenue, Box 2366 Stn B, Richmond Hill, ON L4E 1A5

905-773-3904 
oakridgeskeith@gmail.com 

www.oakridgeschurch.ca

Orchard Creek Fellowship 
2 Whyte Avenue South, Thorold, ON L2V 2T1

905-227-1407 
dmorchard.creek@gmail.com 

www.orchardcreek.org

Pathway Community Church 
14 Arrowhead Crescent, Kitchener, ON N2P 1B9  
Meeting Place: Country Hills Community Centre, 100 Rittenhouse Road, 
Kitchener

519-893-2951 
office@pathwaycc.ca 

www.pathwaycc.ca

Port Colborne Be In Christ Church 
10641 Hwy 3 West, RR 2, Port Colborne, ON L3K 5V4

905-835-2361 
portbic@gmail.com 

www.portbic.com

Reunion - Belleville 
15 Sunset Drive, Belleville, ON K8N 1Y4 
Meeting Place: 4 Victoria Ave, Belleville 

613-743-5001 
c.wesley.wood@gmail.com 
www.reunionbelleville.com 

Reunion - Brockville 
21 Meighen Crescent, Brockville, ON K6V 3J8  
Meeting Place: First Baptist Church, 5 Pine Street, Brockville

613-246-5264 
jeremy@reunionbrockville.com 

www.wearereunion.com

Reunion - Colombia www.wearereunion.com

Reunion - Dinner Churches 
480 Heather Hill Court, Ancaster, ON L9G 3W6 matt@thereunionnetwork.com 

Reunion - Kingston 
930 Brodie Avenue, Kingston, ON K7M 4P9 
Meeting Place: 263 Victoria Street, Kingston 

613-453-5963 
info@reunionkingston.com  

www.wearereunion.com

Reunion - Kuwait www.reunionkuwait.com 

Reunion - Oakville 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Chartwell Baptist Church, 111 Prince Charles Dr, Oakville  

905-802-3856 
matt@reunionoakville.com 

www.reunionoakville.com

Reunion - Richmond 
208-6077 London Road, Richmond, BC V7E 0A7

604-762-8999 
dean@reunionrichmond.com 

www.wearereunion.com

Riverside Community Church 
43 Hagey Avenue, Fort Erie, ON L2A 1W3 
Meeting Place: GFESS, 1640 Garrison Road, Fort Erie

905-871-8880 
churchoffice.rcc@gmail.com 

www.riversidebic.com

Rosebank BIC Church 
1434 Huron Road, RR 2, Petersburg, ON N0B 2H0

519-696-3009 
rosebankchurch@gmail.com 

www.rosebank.org

Sauble Christian Fellowship 
27 Southampton Parkway, Sauble Beach, ON N0H 2G0

519-422-1437 
info@saublechurch.ca 
www.saublechurch.ca
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SGC Celebrate 
PO Box 8, 1659 Hwy 518E, Kearney, ON P0A 1M0

705-636-9619 
kbriggs@altrospec.com 
www.sgccelebrate.com

Sixth Line Church 
1152 Con. 6 North, RR 4, Stayner, ON L0M 1S0

705-428-6537 
office@sixthlinechurch.com 

www.sixthlinechurch.com

Tamil Christian Prayer Church 
164 Leadership Drive, Brampton, ON L6Y 5T3  
Meeting Place: 190 Silver Star Blvd #6, Scarborough 

905-230-9323 
pastor@tcpc.ca 

www.tcpc.ca

The Dwelling Place 
2602 Haldimand Road 55, Hagersville, ON N0A 1H0

905-517-4742  
thedwellingplacespringvale@gmail.com 

www.dwellingplacebic.ca

The Meeting House 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1

905-287-7000 
admin@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com

The Meeting House (Alliston) 
PO Box 957, Alliston, ON L9R 1W1  
Meeting Place: Gibson Centre, 63 Tupper St. W., Alliston, ON

705-984-6305 
michael.kotsopoulos@themeetinghouse.com  

 www.themeetinghouse.com/alliston 

The Meeting House (Brampton) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Brampton - Bovaird & 410 (50 Great 
Lakes Drive, Brampton)

647-808-1660 
christine.gerber@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/brampton

The Meeting House (Brantford) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Brantford Galaxy Cinemas - King George Rd 
& Powerline (300 King George Road)

226-802-2528  
admin@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/brantford

The Meeting House (Burlington) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Burlington - QEW & Brant Street 
(1250 Brant Street)

289-442-0388 
jordan.taylor@themeetinghouse.com  

www.themeetinghouse.com/burlington

The Meeting House (Hamilton Ancaster) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Ancaster - Golf Links & The Linc (771 
Golf Links Road)

905-287-7000 
mike.slack@themeetinghouse.com  

 www.themeetinghouse.com/ancaster

The Meeting House (Hamilton Downtown) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Eucharist Church - 130 Victoria Avenue N, 
Hamilton

905-906-7874 
jimmy.rushton@themeetinghouse.com 
www.themeetinghouse.com/hamilton-

downtown

The Meeting House (Hamilton Mountain) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Hamilton - 795 Paramount Drive

416-700-2970 
dagmar.morgan@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/hamilton-
mountain

The Meeting House (Jesus Collective) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1 

The Meeting House (Kitchener) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Landmark Cinemas - Gateway Park & 401 (135 
Gateway Park Drive)

905-287-7000  
admin@themeetinghouse.com  

www.themeetinghouse.com/kitchener
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The Meeting House (London) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity London - 1680 Richmond 
Street

519-495-0157 
phil.prendergast@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/london

The Meeting House (Newmarket) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Newmarket - 18195 Yonge 
Street East, Gwillimbury

905-439-2907  
chris.chase@themeetinghouse.com  

 www.themeetinghouse.com/newmarket

The Meeting House (Oakville) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1

905-630-0373 
admin@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/oakville

The Meeting House (Ottawa) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Lansdowne Cineplex - in the Glebe 
(325 Marche Way, Ottawa)

613-404-4530  
eric.versluis@themeetinghouse.com 
www.themeetinghouse.com/ottawa

The Meeting House (Parry Sound) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Parry Sound Community Hub - 86 
Gibson Street

905-287-7000 
jeremy.mcclung@themeetinghouse.com   

 www.themeetinghouse.com/parry-sound

The Meeting House (Richmond Hill) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Richmond Hill - 8725 Yonge 
Street

905-287-7000 
admin@themeetinghouse.com  

 www.themeetinghouse.com/richmond-hill

The Meeting House (Sandbanks) 
1901 Cty Rd 12, RR 1, Picton, ON K0K 2T0 
Meeting Place: 1901 County Road 12, Prince Edward 
County 

613-242-5386 
brent.babcock@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/sandbanks

The Meeting House (Toronto Beach) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Alliance Cinemas – The Beach (1651 
Queen St East, Toronto)

905-510-0384 
jennifer.mcwilliams@themeetinghouse.com  

 www.themeetinghouse.com/toronto-east

The Meeting House (Toronto Downtown) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Scotiabank Theatres - John & 
Richmond (259 Richmond Street W)

519-878-9383 
steve.macdouell@themeetinghouse.com  

www.themeetinghouse.com/toronto-
downtown

The Meeting House (Toronto High Park) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: WTCS High Park, 125 Evelyn Crescent, 
Toronto

416-316-3074 
rob.schellenberg@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/toronto-high-
park

The Meeting House (Toronto Uptown) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: SilverCity Yorkdale - Dufferin & 401 
(3401 Dufferin Street, Toronto)

416-419-2441  
admin@themeetinghouse.com  

www.themeetinghouse.com/toronto-
uptown
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The Meeting House (Waterloo) 
2700 Bristol Circle, Oakville, ON L6H 6E1  
Meeting Place: Galaxy Cinemas - Conestoga Mall (550 
King Street North)

519-505-2040  
jordan.duerrstein@themeetinghouse.com 

www.themeetinghouse.com/waterloo

The Mission 
1156 Norfolk Cty Rd. 28, RR 5, Langton, ON N0E 1G0

519-875-2414 
themission@kwic.com  

 www.themissionchurch.ca

The Parish 
467 Braidwood Avenue, Peterborough, ON K9J 1V7 
Meeting Place: St Alban’s Church, 567 Monaghan Rd, 
Peterborough

705-772-3177 
aaron@theparish.ca 

www.theparish.ca

The Pier 
PO Box 157, Brockville, ON K6V 5V2  
Meeting Place: 806 Chelsea Street, Brockville K6V 5T4. 
M-F: The Pier Community Outreach (25 Front Ave.E)

613-498-7729 
info@thepier.church 
www.thepier.church

The Village 
22 Harness Ridge Drive, Whitby, ON L1R 2P4  
Meeting Place: Robert Munsch Public School - 20 
Norista St., Whitby 

905-903-0083 
jonathanmanafo@gmail.com 

www.thevillagewhitby.ca

The Well 
3689 East Main Street, Box 139, Stevensville, ON L0S 1S0 
Meeting Place: Boyuan Children's Home, 255 Emerick 
Ave., Fort Erie

905-380-7565 
j.tyrrell@thewell-church.ca 

www.thewell-church.ca

Trinitylife Church 
5348 Sherkston Road, Sherkston, ON L0S 1R0

905-894-0673 
office@trinitylifechurch.ca 

www.trinitylifechurch.ca

Wainfleet Be In Christ Church 
53007 Perry Road, Wainfleet, ON L0S 1V0

905-899-1343 
office@wainfleetbic.com 

www.wainfleetbic.com

Welland Be In Christ Church 
50 Lincoln Street West, Welland, ON L3C 5J1  
Meeting Place: 1311 Egerter Rd, Port Robinson, ON 1311 
Egerter Rd, Port Robinson, ON L0S 1K0 

905-734-7250 
pastor.andrew@wbic.ca  

www.wbic.ca

Westheights Community Church 
82 Westheights Drive, Kitchener, ON N2N 2A8

519-741-1986 
office@westheights.org 

www.westheights.org

Westside Church 
261 Whitney Avenue, Hamilton, ON L8S 2G9

905-529-5756 
dave@wbchamilton.com 

www.westsidehamilton.com 
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CONNECT

bit.ly/Youtube-BICCanada bit.ly/LinkedIn-BICCanada

@BICCanada

@BICCanada  
@biccanadaglobal

@BICCanada  
@BICCanadaGlobal

@BICCanada

WEBSITES: 

flowinternship.com   

nepalpeaceproject.com   

pastoralway.com   

beinchrist.ca   

campkahquah.com

BIC Event Registrations & Donations:  
bic.churchcenter.com

BIC Global Donations:  
bicglobal.churchcenter.com/giving 


